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We are writing with regards to the planning proposal submitted for 396 Hotwell Road to change the 
use of the dwelling to allow a 6 bedroom HMO. We are writing to strongly object to this proposal. 
 
We base the objection on the following: 
 
 

1. Harmful Concentration - HMO Sandwich  
Currently 392 is registered and functioning as an HMO. Should the application for 396 be 
approved, the residential property 394 Hotwell Road will be sandwiched between two 
HMOs. As stated in HMO SPD [link]: 
 
Proposals for the development or intensification of houses in multiple occupation are unlikely to be 
consistent with Local Plan policy where the development would create a harmful concentration of 
such uses as a result of any residential property or properties being located between two houses in 
multiple occupation as described in section 4.1. 
 

The sandwiching of residential property 394 Hotwell Road is unlikely to be consistent with 
Local Plan policy and the application should therefore be rejected on these grounds. 

 
 

2. HMO Threshold Assessment (Neighbourhood level) 
The property is located on what was formerly known as St. Vincent’s Parade consisting of 
nine terraced houses built in the 1870s: 390 - 408 Hotwell Road. Adjoining this terrace to the 
south is St Vincent’s Terrace which is a row of eleven Georgian houses: 372 - 388 Hotwell 
Road. Within point 1.6 of the planning application, three properties within St Vincent’s 
Parade are listed as HMOs - 392, 398 and 408. The planning application hints at one 
additional property being an HMO on St. Vincent’s Terrace. Our understanding is that there 
are two properties on St. Vincent’s Terrace that are HMOs, number 372, and number 380. 
Number 372 may not be formally registered as an HMO, but it is clearly set up to be an 
active HMO based on the flowchart provided on page 4 of the document HMO SPD [link]. 
Number 380 has just undergone extensive renovation marketing itself as an upscale student 
accommodation with 16 bedrooms allowing a maximum of 20 students. [link]  
 
There are therefore five existing HMOs (licensed, with pending licence applications or 
unlicensed) in ‘the linear line of existing flats, student houses and dwellings comprised 
within the two terraces fronting Hotwell Road and other dwellings broadly defined within a 
100 metre radius of the application site’. Based on five HMOs we are already at 9.6% HMOs 
within a 100 metre radius of the application policy. An additional HMO would increase the 
proportion of HMOs to well over 10% which is unlikely to be consistent with Local Plan 
policy as stated on the document HMO SPD 2020 [link]. 

 
 

3. Property Market Analysis and Recommendations 
Point 5.4 in the application document states that the property ‘cannot be sold as a family 
home as it is not conducive to family living due to its location and parking and garden 






